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WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 20, 2023
MINUTES
THE CITY COUNCIL FOR THE CITY OF SANTA CLARA, WASHINGTON COUNTY, UTAH, met for a Regular Meeting on Wednesday, September 20, 2023, at 5:00 p.m. in the City Council Chambers of the Town Hall at 2603 Santa Clara Drive, Santa Clara, Utah. Notice of the time, place, and agenda of the meeting was provided to The Spectrum and to each member of the governing body by emailing a copy of the Notice and Agenda to The Spectrum and also, along with any packet information, to the mayor and each council member, at least two days before the meeting. The meeting will be broadcast via YouTube linked on our website at https://sccity.org/meetings. 
Present:			Mayor Rick Rosenberg

Council Members:		Denny Drake 
				Leina Mathis
				Ben Shakespeare
				Jarrett Waite
				
City Recorder:		Chris Shelley

City Manager:		Brock Jacobsen 

Others Present:		Dustin Mouritsen, Public Works Director
				Andrew Parker, Fire Chief
				Cody Mitchell, Building Official
				Ryan VonCannon, Parks Director
				
1. Call to Order.

Mayor Rick Rosenberg called the meeting to order at 5:03 p.m. and welcomed those present.  	

2. General Citizen Public Comment.

There were no public comments. The General Citizen Public Comment period was closed. 

3. Working Agenda.

A. General Business:

i. Washington County Youth Crisis Presentation.

Mayor Rosenberg welcomed representatives from the Washington County Youth Coalition. The members present introduced themselves to the Council. The Washington County Youth Coalition focuses on drug prevention and teaching others. The following proclamation was read: 

The Washington County Prevention Coalition and the Washington County Youth Coalition designated the upcoming school year as the Alcohol-Free Year for Youth, which is sponsored by REACH4HOPE and Southwest Prevention. The intention was to set a clear expectation that there would be no underage drinking. Alcohol use by those under the age of 21 negatively impacts the health and safety of individuals as well as the safety and well-being of those who live and work in communities within Washington County. It was noted that teens who use alcohol often progress to addictive behaviors later in life and are at a higher risk of developing mental illnesses as adults. Addictive behaviors and mental illnesses also greatly increase the risk of suicide. Underaged drinking is a major public health problem that negatively impacts the brain development of young people. It also increases the risk of alcohol-related traffic accidents. Under the law, it is illegal for a minor to purchase, possess, or consume an alcoholic beverage. It is also illegal and punishable for anyone to sell, offer to sell, or furnish alcohol to a minor. 

The Mayors of St. George City, Washington City, Hurricane City, Hildale City, Ivins City, and Santa Clara City, in addition to the Commissioners of Washington County and the State of Utah, are committed to the development of a major statewide public information campaign. The overall objective is to change social norms. There was a desire for all youth to be drug and alcohol-free. Members of the community are invited to participate in and sponsor activities that will heighten awareness regarding the dangers of underage drinking to the health and safety of young people. The proclamation will declare the 2023-2024 school year as an Alcohol-Free School Year for Youth. 

Mayor Rosenberg stated that he would be happy to sign the Proclamation. It was noted that the item would be added to the next City Council Meeting agenda for approval. The Mayor and Council took a photo with Washington County Youth Coalition representatives. 

It was noted that Item 6 on the City Council Meeting agenda would be discussed next as the presenters were in attendance. The rest of the agenda items would be heard in order. 

ii. Customer Cellular Web Portal for Water and Power Usage Discussion.

Public Works Director, Dustin Mouritsen, presented the Staff Report and stated that the discussion related to the My Meter Customer Portal for Water and Power Usage. Ed Houn from Accelerated Innovations was present to share information. He reported that he would discuss the My Meter app and web portal with Council Members. Mr. Houn presented the My Meter app. There would be an option to use the general My Meter app or to have an individually branded app. The app would allow customers to have access to their data. The first part of the engagement process was the explore tab. Customers who log in will have the ability to see charges, and the balance due, and find out how to check for leaks. There could also be conservation tips shared on the app. It would also be possible to link directly to the website or review analytics. 

Mr. Houn shared information about how customers can engage with the usage data. It would be possible for customers to look at their power usage on a weekly or daily basis. It was even possible to break down the data on an hourly basis. The amounts shown could be changed from the dollar amount to the consumption amount based on preferences. There was a lot of versatility for customers, which made it possible for customers to better understand their usage. Mr. Houn discussed the alert system. It allows customers to add an alert to their account. For instance, it would be possible to set up a leak alert to act quickly. The customer could receive a push notification, text, or email, about a leak or something similar. Alternatively, it was possible to be alerted when the power usage was above a certain amount. 

Mr. Houn reported that there is a weekly summary report that customers can access. Customers can customize the experience to suit their needs and preferences. He noted that it will be possible for people with multiple accounts to access information in one location. That could be useful for someone with rental properties or who owns a commercial business. Whether someone likes to look closely at the data or only wants basic information, customers can customize the experience to suit that preference. The information would be received by working with the utility company. There would also be AMI data considered. 

Council Member Mathis wondered if the cost shown in the app would adjust for the PCA or if the number would be based on the fixed-tiered rates. Mr. Houn explained that setting up rates and making adjustments can be done easily on the administrative side. The City can set up those rates within the system. As for applying to the PCA, he offered to look into what is possible there. The website version was shared for reference. Registering would be simple for customers. An account number would be needed as well as the name that will appear on the bill. Mr. Houn reviewed the website details and explained that the Santa Clara branding standards will be applied. On the website, it will be possible to add accounts and look at power and water usage. He shared an example of a tiered account. The website makes it easy for customers to engage in data and set alerts or reminders as desired. 

Logging in as a CSR, the dashboard looked slightly different. Mr. Houn reviewed that dashboard with the Council. As a CSR, it would be possible to look at the data and see usage patterns. For example, a heat map of use. The red colors would indicate that usage was higher than average for that customer. It is possible to talk through the data and look at ways to address potential issues. It would also be possible to look at the hourly data to determine whether there was cause for concern. A checklist could be shared to find out whether there was a leak of some sort. Mr. Houn reported that customers could download their data as well if desired. 

Council Member Shakespeare reported that the app and website are free for users. He asked about the cost to the City. Mr. Mouritsen explained that part of the $28,000 was to set up the software. The annual cost would be approximately $14,500. Mayor Rosenberg wondered if the Water District had been asked to assist with funding the app. Mr. Mouritsen did not believe so. Mayor Rosenberg noted that it could be used to assist with water conservation in the area. There was discussion about bill paying and the options that would be available moving forward. 

It was determined that the item would be brought back to the City Council for consideration.  

iii. Crestview Elementary Irrigation Discussion.

Mr. Mouritsen reported that the proposed project involves the installation of an eight-inch irrigation line from the existing eight-inch line near the Skate Park on Canyon View Drive to the elementary school on Crestview Drive. There will be a savings of 11 MG of culinary water annually. There was a desire to have the project designed and put out for bid so it can be completed in the current budget year. A map of the area highlighted where the irrigation line would be. Council Member Shakespeare asked about the cost of the materials. Mr. Mouritsen stated that the prices had not been finalized at the current time. There were additional Council discussions. 

iv. CIB Project Prioritization Discussion.

City Manager, Brock Jacobsen, reported that there was a desire to discuss CIB project prioritization. Previously, the City wanted to focus on a ladder truck for the Fire Department. It was necessary to determine what year that was desired. Mr. Jacobsen explained that there was work being done with the Five County Association of Governments to update the CIB project prioritization list. He asked to review the list with the Council and receive input.  The list included:

· Tuacahn Wash Culvert Upsize;
· Western Corridor.
· New Well.
· Tuacahn Wash Sewer Upsize.
· Tuacahn Wash Basin Cleanout.
· Aerial Ladder Truck.
· Fire Station.
· Ambulance.
· New Public Works/Power Building.
· Power Poles and Line installed from Green Valley Subdivision to Santa Clara.
· South Hills Subdivision; and
· Splash Pad.

Council Member Drake was not certain that all of the projects qualify for the CIB. There was discussion regarding which projects he did not feel would qualify and which made sense to remove from the list. Mr. Jacobsen expressed a desire to build a shed that would keep some of the equipment out of the sun. Council Member Drake suggested speaking to someone at the Five County Association of Governments about the items that are currently on the list to determine which were appropriate. Mr. Jacobsen stated that he would reach out to Nate Wiberg or someone else associated with the Five County Association of Governments about that. There was discussion about the ladder truck referenced on the list. Council Member Waite felt that the well should be the number one priority. Additional discussions were had about the items listed. 

v. Trail Blazer/Bison Location Discussion.

Mr. Jacobsen reported that there was a desire to discuss the Utah Tech Trailblazer Bison location. The City secured one of the last Trailblazer Bison statues from Utah Tech University. The first step was to decide where the bison would be placed. Along with choosing a location, the City needed to choose an artist and designer. There were a few possible locations, including at the start of the Historic District (Santa Clara Drive and Arrowhead Drive), Gubler Park, the East entrance to the City, and the commercial center at Pioneer Parkway and Rachel Drive. The City Council determined that the best location would be near Town Hall.  It was noted that Council Member Drake left the City Council Meeting at approximately 6:41 p.m. 

vi. Conservation Easement Discussion.

Steve Snow introduced himself to the Council. Others from the Virgin River Land Preservation Association were present at the meeting. Also referred to as the Virgin River Land Trust, it was started in 1993 and the mission statement was: "Working with communities and landowners to preserve Southwestern Utah's heritage of scenic beauty, open lands, and quality of life."  The organization is a 501(c)(3) non-profit. The goal of the organization is to protect lands that are unique and priceless in Southern Utah in perpetuity. Mr. Snow explained that those places bring value. This included farm locations, wildlife habitats, watersheds, and places of scenic wonder. Images were shared of The Grafton School House. He noted that the Virgin River Land Trust is an instrumental partner in the creation of the Grafton Heritage Partnership to protect it for the future. There were special places in the area that deserved protection and conservation. 

Mr. Snow explained that the Virgin River Land Trust protected lands in the following ways: 

· Purchasing Land.
· Accepting Land Donations.
· Purchasing Conservation Easements; and
· Accepting Conservation Easement Donations.

Mr. Snow reported that a Conservation Easement is an easement that remains with the land in perpetuity and describes what the land can be used for. It works well with agricultural land. For instance, a family could continue to farm the land, but the organization bought the developer rights to ensure that the land is not developed in the future. That had been fairly popular with a lot of farming families in Southern Utah. Sample images were shared with the Council.

Council Member Drake commented that the process is simple. If someone wants to protect, conserve, and preserve their property, they can approach the Virgin River Land Trust and work to create an easement. The intention was to protect those properties in perpetuity. Council Member Drake discussed property in Pine Valley. An easement was created there so that land would remain there in the future as well. Money was received for the development right. There was a desire to protect some of the meadow areas in Pine Valley as well. There was a unique environment in Southern Utah and the idea was to protect it where possible. 

Mr. Snow reported that the Virgin River Land Trust is currently working on something along the Santa Clara River. It was a desirable place to protect. He was grateful for the families that approached the organization with a desire to conserve that natural environment. The process takes time because there is a State and Federal grant process. He was hopeful that some pieces would be conserved. Chris Blake shared information about some of the projects that were done in Southern Utah. He discussed Confluence Park, which is 400 acres, and Middleton Wash, which is seven acres. Smith Mesa has three landowners and is 2,750 acres in size. Babylon is a historic mill site and comprises seven acres. A piece of land in East Zion was discussed, which is 312 acres. Sheep Bridge was done in partnership with The Nature Conservancy and was 419 acres.

Mr. Snow shared a comparison image of Santa Clara from 1993 and 2023. It was important to acknowledge how much the community has grown over the years. He was not suggesting that development stop in Santa Clara, but some locations could be preserved. Mayor Rosenberg shared a comment about river parcels. The Washington County Flood Control Authority has funding available to purchase easements or property that is inside the flood plain on the Santa Clara River. As negotiations occurred with the property owners, he suggested that the other source of revenue be explored. He offered to share additional details about that in the future.

Council Member Drake explained that a lot of the money that the Virgin River Land Trust received was from Federal agencies, which takes time and has certain qualifications. He encouraged donations to the 501(c)(3) to assist with the mission. There are currently five projects that can move forward but the organization had to wait for the money to be allocated from those agencies. The process takes three to four years, and a lot of people were not willing to wait that long. If it is possible to find a funding source that does not take as long, the organization could accomplish more. He stressed the importance of the work that Virgin River Land Trust does to benefit all. 

Council Member Shakespeare wondered how public access and river trails will be impacted under a Conservation Easement. Mr. Snow reported that there will be something written into the easement to accommodate the existing uses. Council Member Drake noted that a corridor could be designated within the Conservation Easement, so the use is not eliminated. The intention was to eliminate development rather than existing uses. Council Member Shakespeare asked what would determine the price of a piece of land. Council Member Drake explained that an appraisal will be done by a Certified Appraiser. It will be done based on an as-is agricultural use. If the owner does not like the price, there is no obligation to move forward with the process. Council Member Waite wondered if there was any lava in the community that could be protected in this way. This was confirmed. There are many possibilities in Santa Clara. Mr. Snow thanked the City Council for allowing the Virgin River Land Trust to present information.

4. Staff Reports.

Parks Director, Ryan VonCannon, shared updates with the Council and reported that the Huntsman World Senior Games are coming up soon. He also discussed trail signs. 

Mr. Mouritsen reported that the gas line work on Vineyard Drive will start on Monday. There had been some work done with Blackhawk Townhomes related to the hook-up to the irrigation. 

Fire Chief, Andrew Parker, reported that preparations were underway for Swiss Days. He noted that oil leaks and gaskets are leaking on the fire truck. Work was underway to make sure it was ready for the Parade. Chief Parker stated that the Wildland crew returned last Sunday. Revenue was $300,000. He mentioned the Fire Station Open House on Rachel Drive. 

Building Official, Cody Mitchell, reported that there are currently 19 Building Permits. He discussed the various permits and noted that residential is down. The lighting installation at City Hall was completed and the windows on the building were cleaned. 

Mr. Jacobsen shared a report on behalf of Power Director, Gary Hall. Mr. Hall will prepare a report to outline the generation numbers, which will be shared with the City Council in the future. There were issues related to the generator alarms and Generator I is currently down. The crew will do as much as possible to address the current issues. It was noted that there is a cost of $89 per megawatt. Funding will help keep those costs down. Information about the Utah Associated Municipal Power Systems (“UAMPS”) was shared with Council Members. Council Member Waite asked a question about the current power costs, which was addressed. 

Mr. Jacobsen reported that the new Court Clerk will start on Monday. Some members of City Staff have seen the New City Hall in St. George. Mr. Jacobsen informed the Council that he received an update about the Dowdle puzzle. When they arrive the following day, there will be 500 of the 500-piece puzzles and 500 of the 1,000-piece puzzles. The rest of the puzzles will be brought in on Friday. Mr. Jacobsen looked forward to Swiss Days. He shared information with the City Council about the Drama Show at the high school.

Mayor Rosenberg discussed recent meetings that have taken place. He noted that there was discussion related to Western Corridor funding. Mayor Rosenberg attended the Mayors Association Meeting where there was discussion about funding qualifications. He also noted that a letter was received from Utah Housing informing them that Deserts Edge applied for low-income housing. Mayor Rosenberg reported that there was an Advisory Meeting at the Water Conservancy District. There was going to be work on the new ordinance. It was noted that it does not need to be adopted until December 2023. Mayor Rosenberg talked about Black Desert and Swiss Days. Mr. Jacobsen reminded everyone of the Food Handler Permits. 

5. Adjournment.

The City Council Meeting adjourned at 7:15 p.m.



__________________________________
Chris Shelley
City Recorder

Approved:  					

Santa Clara City Council	Page 1
September 20, 2023

